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	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	
	The Chair thanked the following departing members of Council for their service:
	157/16

	
	· Adrian Chira

· Celia Edey

· Professor Sean Nixon
· Paula Rothero
	158/16
159/16
160/16
161/16

	
	
	

	
	Members of Council noted the appointment of Zoe Garshong to Council for academic year (AY) 2016-17 in her capacity as the new President of the Students’ Union, and the appointment of Dr Nilüfer Demirkan-Jones as a new academic staff member (Head of Department) from 1 August 2016 to 31 July 2019.
	162/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the appointment of Professor Martyna Sliwa as the Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education from 1 October 2016 to 31 July 2019.
	163/16

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the retirement of Professor Roger Hawkins, Executive Dean (Social Science) and the completion of Professor David Sanders’ term as the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research). Professor Sanders and Professor Hawkins were thanked for their outstanding contributions to the University. 
	164/16

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	
	Agenda items 4, 9c and 26 were starred for discussion. 
	165/16

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	There were no declarations of interest.
	166/16

	4 MINUTES (C/16/41)


	
	Administrative Note: M.167-168/16 has been edited for reasons of confidentiality.


	167/16-
168/16

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	None.
	169/16

	6 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/16/42)



	
	Council noted the Vice-Chancellor’s report. 
	170/16

	
	
	

	
	In accordance with Ordinance 8, paragraph 16, Council approved the Vice-Chancellor’s recommendation that Professor Jo Jackson be reappointed to the revised Dean of Health role for the period from 1 April 2016 to 31 July 2018. 
	171/16

	7 BREXIT (ORAL UPDATE)


	
	Council discussed the potential and known implications of the outcome of the EU referendum and the University’s response, which included the establishment of a Brexit Task and Finish Group which would be chaired by the Registrar and Secretary. The University remained committed to the values of inclusivity and diversity and Council noted the steps which had been taken to communicate this to prospective and existing students and staff members, the wider University and local communities, and to our partners. 
	172/16

	8 2016-17 ADMISSIONS UPDATE (ORAL UPDATE)


	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor reported on the admissions position, noting that:
	173/16

	
	
	

	
	· Institutional intake targets were expected to be met following the confirmation and clearing period.
	174/16

	
	
	

	
	· A number of initiatives had been implemented following the referendum on UK membership of the EU. 
	175/16

	
	
	

	
	· There remained a strong focus on the recruitment of students from all markets and further consideration would be given to the University’s Recruitment Strategy in response to the UK’s forthcoming withdrawal from the EU.
	176/16

	9 BUDGET 2016-17 


	
	(a) Budget Update (C/16/43)
	

	
	
	

	
	The Director of Finance tabled a paper and provided a summary of the risks and the planned steps which had been taken in the light of recent developments. 
	177/16

	
	
	

	
	A number of financial scenarios, mitigating actions and emerging opportunities, were discussed and noted. 
	178/16

	
	
	

	
	In response to the challenges posed by Brexit, Council approved:
	

	
	
	

	
	· The main principles which would guide the University’s next steps. This involved striking the right balance between prudence, taking bold action to capitalise on opportunities, and maintaining the momentum in delivering against the University’s Strategic Plan objectives.
	179/16

	
	
	

	
	· Further exploration of the University’s minimum cash holdings with a recommendation to be made to Council. 
	180/16

	
	
	

	
	· The actions of the Strategic Planning Advisory group in relation to the 2016-17 revenue budget. 
	181/16

	
	
	

	
	· Additional resource in relation to the specific requests made.  
	182/16

	
	
	

	
	· A review of the Capital Investment Plan in order to create an additional cash buffer. The findings of the review would be reported to the November 2016 meeting of Council. 
	183/16

	
	
	

	
	The Director of Finance highlighted the following from the Budget Update paper: 
	184/16

	
	
	

	
	· That the 2015-16 budget was expected to be met and that the cash surplus target would be exceeded for the full year. He further outlined the costs of the Towers actions over the summer vacation period, funding for which would be drawn from the cash surplus. 
	185/16

	
	
	

	
	· That there had been no significant changes to the financial envelope for 2016-17 following Council’s approval of the budget in May. However approval was sought to support two initiatives and to fund changes to the status and conditions of GTAs/ GLAs/ GDs, in support of the implementation of the People Supporting Strategy.
	186/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved:
	

	
	
	

	
	· Scholarship funds in AY 2016-17 as requested. 
	187/16

	
	
	

	
	· The release of funds to support student recruitment. 
	188/16

	
	
	

	
	· The release of funds to extend the programme of support for employability activities. 
	189/16

	
	
	

	
	· Funds for a change of the status and conditions of GTAs/ GLAs/ GDs.
	190/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) Capital Investment Plan: Progress Report (C/16/44)
	

	
	
	

	
	The Director of Finance reported that all capital projects were progressing well. Council noted: 
	191/16

	
	
	

	
	· Progress on the final account in relation to the Essex Business School building.  
	192/16

	
	
	

	
	· The Towers Refurbishment programme, which was expected to commence in AY 2018-19 with delivery phased over a four year period; funding options had been identified and would be explored further. 
	193/16

	
	
	

	
	· That the Silberrad Student Centre and Albert Sloman Library Extension had been awarded the Royal Institute of British Architects (RIBA) National Award 2016 and the RIBA East Building of the Year 2016 award.
	194/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the budget position of each project as reported in the Capital Monitoring Report. 
	195/16

	
	
	

	
	(c) An Update on the Progress of Capital Projects Funded from the University’s Capital Investment Programme: 2014-19 (C/16/45)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted that an advisory group had been established to review funding and financing options for on-campus accommodation in Colchester and that a report would be submitted to Resources Committee and Council in the Autumn Term. 
	196/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved: 
	

	
	
	

	
	· The recommendation for the Knowledge Gateway Innovation Centre project; noting that funding was expected to be contributed from the Capital Investment Plan, from the capital receipt from Meadows Phase 2 and with Essex County Council contributing the remainder.
	197/16

	
	
	

	
	· The recommendation that funds be made available to fund the refurbishment of one Tower, as part of the first phase of the Towers refurbishment programme.
	198/16

	
	
	

	
	· The funding approach for the Towers Refurbishment programme.
	199/16

	
	
	

	
	(d) University of Essex Students’ Union Budget 2016-17 (C/16/46) 
	

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the Students’ Union budget for 2016-17.
	200/16


	10 VALUE FOR MONEY REPORT IN RELATION TO PROCUREMENT ACTIVITIES (C/16/47)



	
	Council noted the report and approved: 
	

	
	
	

	
	· The amended procurement section of the Financial Regulations. 
	201/16

	
	
	

	
	· The inclusion of a declaration on the University’s procurement webpages and appropriate invitations to tender, stating that the University was not a contracting authority. 
	202/16

	
	
	

	
	· In accordance with the amended regulations, the increase in the amount for which a tender exercise is required from £25,000 to £50,000. It was noted that this reflected current recommendations within HE procurement networks. 
	203/16


	11 ANNUAL UPDATE ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF SUPPORTING STRATEGIES (C/16/48)


	
	The Registrar and Secretary reported on the progress of the five supporting strategies and highlighted:
	204/16

	
	
	

	
	· The work which had been undertaken in support of the Communications and Advancement Supporting Strategy to further embed the University’s values and identity and to professionalise engagement with stakeholders. Opportunities had been identified to further improve the quality of engagement with existing and prospective students. 
	205/16

	
	
	

	
	· That the Towers work had limited the amount of progress that had been made in the implementation of the Estates and Equipment Supporting Strategy. 
	206/16

	
	
	

	
	· That good progress had been made towards the implementation of the Finance Supporting Strategy. 
	207/16

	
	
	

	
	· The transformation of the Library Service, in line with the Information Supporting Strategy, to a new mode of operation which would release staff to undertake value-adding activities and to engage more with users of the library. 
	208/16

	
	
	

	
	· The outstanding work which had been undertaken by the Director of Human Resources to help the University realise positive cultural and performance change. 
	209/16

	
	
	

	
	Council welcomed the report and noted the progress which had been made to date.
	210/16

	12 INDEPENDENT PATHWAY PROVIDER (C/16/49)


	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor introduced the paper and reported:
	

	
	
	

	
	· That the International Academy had developed a range of new programmes for AY 2016-17.
	211/16

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and the approach recommended to Council. 
	212/16


	13 REVIEW OF PARTNERSHIP WITH SOUTH ESSEX COLLEGE (C/16/50)


	
	The Registrar and Secretary reported that:
	

	
	
	

	
	· Following consideration of the strategic alignment of the priorities of the University and South Essex College, (SEC), it was the recommendation of the University Steering Group and Senate that written notice be served to terminate the partnership and to confirm that no new students should be admitted to University of Essex programmes at SEC after the autumn 2017 entry.  
	213/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the recommendation that notice of termination of partnership be served on South Essex College and that the College be notified that no new students should be admitted to University of Essex programmes at SEC after autumn 2017. 
	214/16

	14 UNIVERSITY CAMPUS SUFFOLK – TRANSITION TO INDEPENDENCE (C/16/51)


	
	The Registrar and Secretary provided an update on the governance and immediate financial implications of University Campus Suffolk’s transition to the University of Suffolk. 
	215/16

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the immediate financial and non-cash implications of UCS independence. Members of Council were assured that the University had no ongoing financial liability for the operation of UCS, including bank loans, HEFCE funding grants and pension arrangements. 
	216/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the recommendation to enact the new Articles of Association and to resign as a member of the University Campus Suffolk Ltd Board, with effect from 31 July 2016.
	217/16

	
	
	

	
	On behalf of Council and the wider University, the Chair congratulated UCS on their transition to the University of Suffolk. Council also congratulated Celia Edey who had been integral to this development and who had worked diligently as a member of Council at both institutions. 
	218/16

	15 UNDERGRADUATE FEE PROPOSALS (C/16/52)



	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor provided a summary of the paper and highlighted that:
	219/16

	
	
	

	
	· The Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF) proposed the linking of future Home/EU UG fees with institutional TEF outcomes; fee levels would therefore act as an indicator of institutional quality and could be increased or decreased in accordance with TEF ratings. Having met the criteria, the University would be permitted to increase HEU UG fees in line with RPIx from 2016-17; however, no increases had been built into budget forecasts.
	220/16

	
	
	

	
	· HEU fees had not risen with inflation since their introduction in 2012-13 and this made it challenging to provide an excellent experience for our students; to invest in facilities, staff and the student experience; and to increase our investment in widening participation, access and student opportunities. 
	221/16

	
	
	

	
	· Students applying to study at the University from AY 2017-18 had been advised that fee levels were subject to change and would be confirmed in due course. This did not apply to those students who were expected to register in AY 2016-17 and for previous cohorts of students. The need for transparency on this matter was noted as was the need for clear and early communication with prospective students.
	222/16

	
	
	

	
	In discussion, Council resolved that:
	

	
	
	

	
	· The maximum permitted annual fee of £9,250 would be charged for Home/EU entrants to full-time undergraduate programmes of study from AY 2017-18, subject to Government approval. 
	223/16

	
	
	

	
	· In subsequent years for this cohort and for new entrants to the University, the annual fee would rise each year in line with the approved inflation rate, should the University’s TEF rating allow. 
	224/16

	
	
	

	
	· In accordance with Competition and Markets Authority guidance, the intention to increase tuition fees (as set out above) would be published on the University’s website and in other appropriate media.
	225/16

	
	
	

	
	· Fees would not be increased for current University of Essex Home/EU full-time undergraduate students and for new entrants to the University in AY 2016-17. Fees would remain at £9,000 per annum for the duration of their undergraduate programme of study. 
	226/16

	
	
	

	
	· Further work be undertaken to understand the implications of the UK’s withdrawal from the EU in relation to the legal status of non-UK EU students, noting that the fee status of EU students registering with the University from 2017-18 may therefore be subject to change. 
	227/16

	
	
	

	
	· A guarantee be made to EU students entering the University in 2016 that there would be no change to their fee levels or their access to student loans throughout their undergraduate programme of study at the University. 
	228/16

	
	
	

	
	· The University’s approach to in-course fee increases be reviewed to ensure all students were treated in a fair and transparent manner.
	229/16

	
	
	

	
	· A proposal establishing a clear relationship between international student fees in the context of the possibility of indexation of Home/EU undergraduate fees from 2017, be developed for Council’s consideration in November 2016. 
	230/16

	


	16 TUITION FEES FOR 2017 APPLICATION CYCLE (C/16/53)


	
	Council noted the tuitions fees for AY 2017-18 which had been approved by USG upon the recommendation of the Student Funding and Fees Group. 
	231/16

	
	
	

	
	Council resolved that the maximum permitted annual fee of £9,250 would be charged for Home/EU entrants to the following full-time undergraduate programmes of study from AY 2017-18, subject to Government approval:

· BSc Nursing

· BSc Occupational Therapy

· BSc Physiotherapy

· BSc Speech and Language Therapy 
	232/16

	17 PEOPLE MANAGEMENT


	
	(a) Grievance, Discipline and Capability Procedures (C/16/54)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the new Grievance, Discipline and Capability procedures as endorsed by USG and Resources Committee.
	233/16

	
	
	

	
	(b) Contracts of Employment (C/16/55)
	

	
	
	

	
	The Director of Human Resources introduced the new contracts of employment for fixed term employees, GTA/GLAs, casual workers and for honorary appointments. 
	234/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the new contracts with effect from the 2016-17 academic year.
	235/16

	
	
	

	
	(c) Review of Pay and Conditions for Graduate Teaching Assistants (C/16/56)
	

	
	
	

	
	The Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education introduced the paper and summarised the findings of the review of GTA terms and conditions. The recommendations reflected the University’s commitment to ensuring that all members of staff were treated and rewarded fairly, in accordance with the People Supporting Strategy. 
	236/16

	
	
	

	
	In discussion, Council approved the recommendations set out within the paper.
	237/16

	
	
	

	
	The implementation of the recommendations would be funded from the 2016-17 contingency. Provision and affordability in future years would be considered as part of the Annual Planning process. 
	238/16

	18 THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER (C/16/57)



	
	The Registrar and Secretary provided Council with an update on the Risk Register. It was noted that consideration would be given to the format of the report ahead of the November meeting of Council. 
	239/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the following recommendations:

a. That a review of the staffing and cost implications of the Towers be undertaken.

b. That the operation of the CMG be reviewed to learn any lessons.
	240/16
241/16

	19 REVIEW OF HEALTH AND SAFETY AIMS, OBJECTIVES AND ACTION PLAN FOR 2015-19 AND THE KEY HEALTH AND SAFETY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS FOR 2016-17 (C/16/58)


	
	Council noted the report and approved the current policy aims and objectives; the proposed amendments to the Health and Safety Plan for August 2015 - July 2019; and the proposed health and safety key performance indicators for August 2016 - July 2017.
	242/16

	20 CODE OF PRACTICE FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX STUDENTS’ UNION (C/16/59)



	
	Council noted the revised Code of Practice which outlined the means by which the University supported the democratic, accountable and transparent operation of the University of Essex Students’ Union. The revised Code ensured the University’s continued compliance with the Education Act 1994.
	243/16

	
	
	

	
	Council approved the revised code of practice and the SU’s proposed annual reporting and monitoring schedule.
	244/16

	21 2016-17 INTERNAL AUDIT STRATEGY AND ANNUAL AUDIT PLAN (C/16/60)



	
	Council noted the Internal Audit Strategy and Annual Audit Plan for
2016-17. 
	245/16

	22 PROPOSED 2016-17 EDUCATION ACTION PLAN (C/16/61)



	
	Council noted the 2016-17 Education Action Plan which had been approved by Senate.
	246/16

	23 PROPOSED 2016-17 RESEARCH ACTION PLAN (C/16/62)



	
	Council noted the 2016-17 Research Action Plan which had been approved by Senate.
	247/16

	24 EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY ANNUAL REPORT 2015-16 (C/16/63)



	
	Council noted the report.
	248/16

	25 ANNUAL REPORT ON THE EFFECTIVENESS OF THE UNIVERSITY’S FUNDRAISING ACTIVITIES (C/16/64)



	
	Council noted the success of the University’s 2015-16 philanthropic fundraising activities, and those initiatives which had been planned for future years. 
	249/16


	26 MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE COMMITTEES OF COUNCIL 2016-17 (C/16/65)



	
	The membership of the Remuneration Committee would be updated to reflect that Paul Gray was no longer a member of the committee, and to include Milan Makwana.
	250/16

	
	
	

	
	Subject to this amendment, Council approved the membership and terms of reference for Committees of Council for 2016-17.
	251/16

	27 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES


	
	a) Audit and Risk Management Committee (C/16/66)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report. 
	252/16

	
	
	

	
	b) Nominations Committee (C/16/67)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within. 
	253/16

	
	
	

	
	c) Resources Committee (C/16/68)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within. 
	254/16

	
	
	

	
	d) Remuneration Committee (C/16/69)
	

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the report.
	255/16

	28 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/16/70)



	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within. 
	256/16

	29 STANDING ORDERS FOR MEETINGS OF THE COUNCIL (C/16/71)



	
	Council approved the Standing Orders for meetings of Council.
	257/16

	30 DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY FOR SUMMER PERIOD



	
	Council delegated authority to the Chair to take action on behalf of the Council during the summer period.
	258/16

	31 ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	
	Council noted that this would be Celia Edey and David Boyle’s final meeting of Council and thanked them for their service to the University and the contributions that they had made as valued members of our University community. 
	259/16

	32 DATES OF MEETINGS 2016-17



	
	· Council Away Day: Thursday 17 November 2016, 9am - 5pm

· Council: Monday 28 November 2016, 2pm – 5pm

· Council: Monday 20 February 2017, 2pm – 5pm

· Council Away Day/ Meeting: Monday 15 May 2017, 9am – 5pm

· Council Away Day/ Meeting: Monday 17 July 2017, 9am – 5pm
	260/16

	
	
	

	
	The Council Induction for new members would be held on Monday 
19 September 2016.
	261/16

	
	
	

	
	The University’s Diary of Meetings for 2016-17 was attached for information.
	262/16


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business
Clare Hornsby
Head of Corporate Governance
July 2016
Actions (in addition to recommendations approved)

	1. Undergraduate Fee Proposals

The intention to increase tuition fees should be published on the University’s website and in other appropriate media.
	VP

	2. The University’s approach to in-course fee increases should be reviewed.
	JP

	3. A proposal for linking international student fees to UK inflation, in line with the new arrangements that would apply to Home students from 2017, should be developed for Council’s consideration in November 2016.
	JP

	4. University of Essex Strategic Risk Register

Consideration should be given to the format of the report ahead of the November meeting of Council.
	SC

	5. Membership and Terms of Reference for the Committees of Council 
The membership of the Remuneration Committee should be updated.
	OBM



